MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Full Council Meeting held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 7 April 2014
DRAFT MINUTES

A public meeting with Network Rail took place from 7.00pm. Public Participation Session took place from 7.35pm until 7.38pm  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Raymond Hine, Cllr Mrs Marcia Kidney, Cllr Peter Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes welcomed Cllr Graham Willcocks to Full Council of MCC, as a newly co-opted Member.

Cllr Hughes reminded Members that the meeting was being taped using a digital voice recorder. 

60/14
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Terry John, Cllr Mrs Lynda Parker and Cllr Terry 
Williams. 

61/14
Cllr Hughes notified Full Council that Cllr Malcolm Calver had tendered a letter of resignation, as a 
councillor for MCC. Cllr Hughes read out in full the letter of resignation. 

62/14
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hall and Cllr Peter Kidney both declared a personal 
interest in agenda item 9 – ‘to consider an update on legal matters concerning the draft agreement 
between MCC and Manorbier United Football Club in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North 
Sportsfield, Manorbier’. Cllr John Williams declared a personal interest in agenda item 11 – ‘to 
consider an update and approve further enhancement work (Fencing, swings) to Jameston Play 
Area’.

63/14
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council 
Meeting held on 3 March 2014. Cllr Hall proposed that the Draft Minutes be accepted as a 
true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention.


At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the voice recording of the 3 
March 2014 meeting, in front of Full Council and in line with the policy agreed at item 207/13. 
Clerk erased the recording.  

  64/14
Matters arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 3 March 2014.


Cllr Hine asked about the RoSPA inspection of Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes said that this would 
be covered at agenda item 11.


Clerk read out a thank you email from Bruce Tasker, following MCC’s congratulatory letter to him  
on his Winter Olympic achievements. Cllr Hughes said that Mr Tasker had hoped to attend this 
meeting of Full Council but, at the last minute, had to return to London.


Clerk confirmed that Angela Burns AM was able to attend the 12 May 2014 meeting of Full Council 
to discuss her work in trying to keep open the facilities at Withybush and Tenby Cottage hospitals. 
This meeting would also need to start at 7.00pm.


Clerk confirmed receipt of an acknowledgement of MCC’s membership subscription for 2014-15 from 
One Voice Wales (OVW).

  65/14
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk brought forward the correspondence folder 
and Cllr Hughes highlighted the following;
· Invitations to Tenby Town Council’s Civic Dance on 9 May 2014.
· Letter from OVW confirming the repeal of Section 150(5) of the Local Government Act 1972 – opportunity for Councils to abandon the two signature rule on payments providing effective systems and arrangements compliant with proper practices are put in place. Full Council considered that two signatures on MCC payments by cheque should remain in force. At present, MCC signatories were Cllrs Hughes and Terry Williams. Cllr Hine proposed that the status quo (two signatories) remained, seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

· PAVS/PLANED event on Community Resilience on 1 May 2014.

· Latest photocopier meter reading (3970) since installation.

· Letter from No 10 about the new Employment Allowance and reductions in National Insurance Contributions. This does not affect MCC employees.
· Flyer for Simon Hart, MP, Jobs Fair on 12 May 2014 at Pembroke Town Hall.

· Email from Cllr Parker offering apologies for absence. Clerk had responded outlining the six month absence rule (Cllr Parker will need to attend the June 2014 meeting at the latest).

· OVW Area Committee meeting scheduled for 15 April 2014. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Hine were unable to attend. Clerk asked to send MCC apologies.

· Letter from Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) about reductions to subsidised bus services in Pembrokeshire. Cllr Hughes read out the principle effects, including those for the 381 service and the introduction of charges for Tenby Park and Ride.



All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk.
  66/14
To receive and consider the following planning applications and other notices;


a) NP/14/0137 – 2 storey extension to rear, including, minor alterations, addition of velux 
window and new French doors at Brynawelon, Manorbier. Cllr Peter Kidney proposed 
recommending approval of this application, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.


b) T14/14 – Application for tree works to TPO 12 (G20) at The Old Vicarage, Manorbier. 
Councillors noted that this was storm damage repair. Cllr Long proposed recommending approval of 
this application, seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.



c) Letter from Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) to MCC about a leaning 
apple tree with root failure in Manorbier (on MCC land) and the need to undertake remedial 
work and appropriate replacement. Cllr Hughes read out the letter which also offered help in 
replacement or grafting, from PCNPA’s Ranger, Haydn Garlick. Cllr Peter Kidney and Cllr John 
Williams offered to trim or take down the tree. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that this was sited in 
a conservation area. Cllr Long proposed that Cllr Peter Kidney and Cllr John Williams be asked to 
speak with Haydn Garlick about appropriate action, seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in
favour. 


d) NP/14/0096 – Certificate of Lawfulness Existing Use (Residential Caravan) at Manor Farm, 
Lydstep. This application had been deferred from the March 2014 meeting of MCC to await 
policy advice from PCNPA on Certificates of Lawfulness. Clerk provided copies of the advice 
received from Liam Jones at PCNPA. Full Council considered that the caravan in question 
had been used as a residential caravan. Members noted that a neighbouring application for a 
Certificate of Lawfulness had been recommended for approval by MCC but rejected by PCNPA. Cllr 
Willcocks considered that the issue was whether there was evidence that the caravan had been 
used for residential purposes for the last 10 years. Cllr Hughes recommended that MCC abstain 
from making a decision on this case in light of the decision by PCNPA to refuse the neighbouring 
application for a Certificate of Lawfulness. Cllr Long proposed that MCC abstain from recommending 
a decision on this case, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.


e) NP/13/0260 Appeal – Certificate of Lawfulness – Buttyland Caravan Park, Manorbier. Full 
Council noted that this planning appeal had been withdrawn by the applicant.


Other planning notices were noted. 

 67/14
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 February 2014 to 13 March 2014.  
          

The opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £12,175.82 and

   transactions totalling £650.60 had cleared the account. No payments had been paid in to the 
account. The closing balance was £11,525.22. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account was 
£38,721.62. Cllr Peter Kidney proposed that the financial statement be accepted as a true and 
accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.
 68/14

To receive and consider the County Councillor’s report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney reported;
· The owners of the land upon which the proposed Tenby bound bus shelter in Jameston was to be sited have refused permission for it to be erected thereon. PCC looking at alternative locations. 
· Road patching and dressing will be undertaken in three weeks time including in Manorbier Newton.

· Keep Wales Tidy: Cllr Kidney currently organising a local group which will look after the cleaning of bus shelters and toilet blocks amongst other things.

· The Phillips family will be leaving 1 St James’s Place, Jameston on 8 April after continuous occupation by that family since the 1950s.

· Cllr Kidney chasing up the bus company to get data in support of getting lighting installed near to the bus shelter in Skrinkle.

· Cllr Hine asked about the removal of some temporary road signs in Jameston.

 69/14

To consider an update on legal matters concerning the draft agreement between MCC and 
Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sportsfield, 
Manorbier. Clerk reported that a draft underlease agreement had now been sent to MCC by Red 
Kite Quality Solicitors. This draft was 19 pages long. Cllr Hughes said he would keep a copy of the 
draft lease at his house should Members wish to see it. Cllr Peter Kidney was given a copy of the 
draft by the Clerk. Clerk said most of MCC’s requirements had been included in the draft. Cllr 
Hughes suggested that the Clerk and Chair go through the draft on Full 
Council’s behalf. Cllr Hall 
mentioned that an old roller and some other rusting metalwork on the site would like to be sold for 
scrap by MUFC, if MCC had no objections. These items were not listed on MCC’s fixed assets 
register. Members had no objections. Cllr Long proposed that Cllr Hughes and the Clerk read 
through the draft and clear it with Solicitors unless any queries needed to be brought back to Full 
Council. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr John Williams was thanked for 
sending the Clerk a local plan of the field.

70/14

To consider an update on the condition of Skrinkle Community Centre (SCC). Cllr Hughes 
reported that Youth Hostel Association (YHA) had now responded about repair work at Skrinkle Hall. 
YHA had said that new roof repairs, internal repairs and electrical certificates would be provided by 4 
April 2014. Nothing further had been received and the 8 weeks deadline issued by MCC to YHA to 
get work completed (otherwise MCC would look to relinquish the lease agreement on Skrinkle Hall) 
had now passed. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Hine had separately visited the site that morning. They 
reported that the hall still had water on the floor; plaster was falling down on to the floor and no repair 
work had taken place. Cllr Peter Kidney said that MCC should now look to relinquish the lease as it 
was still not in a condition to hold meetings of any kind. MCC and the South Ridgeway Community 
Association (SRCA) still had property located within the hall and this would need to be removed if the 
lease was surrendered. David Morgan also owned pictures around the hall walls which he would like 
back if MCC surrendered the lease. Cllr Peter Kidney said that, even if remedial work commenced 
that day, it would still be a long time before meetings could take place in the hall again. Cllr Peter 
Kidney proposed that MCC withdraw from the lease for Skrinkle Hall with YHA. Seconded by Cllr 
Long. Cllr Hine put forward a counter proposal that MCC await satisfactory repairs before deciding to 
relinquish the lease particularly as the Youth Club use the hall. Cllr Hall considered that YHA have 
been given ample opportunities to sort out the condition of Skrinkle Hall. He thought that the Youth 
Club could find an alternative venue. There was no seconder for Cllr Hine’s counter proposal. A vote 
was therefore taken on the original proposal to relinquish the lease with YHA for Skrinkle Hall – vote 
taken 6 in favour, 1 against and 1 abstention. Clerk asked to inform YHA accordingly. Cllr Hughes 
suggested that other local bodies that may wish to lease Skrinkle Hall should contact the YHA direct.
 71/14

To consider an update on and approve further enhancement work (Fencing, swings) to  
Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes reported that the swings, taken down by PCC, had now been 
located by County Cllr Phillip Kidney and would now be brought back to Jameston for cleaning and 
making good again. Cllr Marcia 
Kidney reported that local children had asked for a base for the 
basketball post upon which to bounce their basketballs. The Zip Wire was obsolete until such times 
as new poles are put in place. Clerk reported that PCC had copied their inspection report to MCC. 
Clerk reported that he had arranged for RoSPA to inspect the equipment at Jameston Play Area in 
May 2014. Cllr Hine said that the portaloo was now on its side. One part of the rota roka (a bucket 
swing) was also reported to be hanging off line/skew. Clerk to report these elements to HAGS-SMP.
Members agreed to await the RoSPA report before deciding further action on the zip wire, slide and 
swings. Clerk also said that MCC needed to undertake regular site inspections (weekly and/or 
monthly) to report back any problems. This was advised by PCC and the insurance company. Cllr 
Hine and Cllr Willcocks volunteered to undertake monthly inspections. PCC had kindly sent an 
example of their monthly inspection sheets which they were happy for MCC to adapt locally. Clerk to 
send copies to Cllr Hine and Cllr Willcocks. 


Cllr John Williams left the room at this point.



Cllr Hughes reported that he had now received three quotes for the installation of additional fencing 
at Jameston Play Area, including one from Cllr John Williams. The quote from Cllr John Williams 
was for 
sheep netting and the other quotes were for high tensle mesh netting. Cllr John Williams 
would not charge for his labour and the cost would be £370. Work would not be undertaken until 
the end of June 2014. The other two quotes were for £1,029 and £1,123 respectively. Cllr 
Hine mentioned one area where there were large gaps in the existing fencing. Cllr Hughes 
acknowledged and said this would need to be addressed separately although possibly Cllr 
John Williams could also be asked to do this element (not part of the quote), too. Cllr Rob Hall 
proposed that MCC accept the quote from Cllr 
John Williams, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 
all in favour. 



Cllr John Williams returned to the room.


Cllr Hughes asked if Cllr John Williams would be prepared to do the extra fencing (on the south side) 
as part of the project. Cllr Hughes agreed to have a site meeting with Cllr John Williams to discuss. 
Members were content.



Cllr Hughes reported that the invoice from HAGS-SMP for the new playground equipment had now 
been received by MCC. Cllr Hughes said that before sending off any payment, the remedial work 
to 
one piece of the new equipment and site clearance of the portaloo was required. Subject to this 
proviso, Cllr Peter Kidney proposed that payment be made, totalling £21,971.12, including VAT of 
£3661.85 (which could be reclaimed by MCC). Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
72/14

To consider and agree MCC’s grass cutting contract for 2014. Cllr Hughes confirmed that Mr 
Rob Izzard had undertaken the grass cutting for a number of years at the football club (rolling and 
cutting) 
and he had been doing a good, tidy, reasonably priced job. Cllr Hughes saw no reason to 
change 
our contractor. Rob Izzard was content to submit one invoice to MCC for each year’s work. 
Cllr Hughes confirmed that Mr Izzard would also need to cut Jameston Play Area as well as the 
football 
field in Manorbier. Cllr Long proposed that Mr Izzard be asked to cut these areas, seconded 
by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.
73/14

To consider an update on the new Town and Community Councils website. Clerk reported that 
the new website, hosted by PCC, had gone live that day. Councillors and members of the public 
were encouraged to source copies of the agenda, Minutes and other MCC information from the new 
site. Clerk requested that Members send him news of any local events and links to other local 
websites that could populate the new pages. The new site address is www.pembstcc.co.uk
74/14

To consider an update on new Community Notice Board(s) for MCC’s area. Cllr Hughes 
reported that Cllr Peter Kidney had approached him recently to ask if we would consider allowing 
Pembrokeshire College students to make three notice boards free of charge for MCC in return for 
some publicity for their work. MCC would pay the costs of the timber. Cllr Hughes had agreed to this 
request on behalf of MCC, as a key community project. Members welcomed this approach. Cllr Peter 
Kidney said that one notice board would be ready soon and this could be the one for Manorbier 
Newton. 
 75/14

To consider an update on the presentation of a tankard to Bruce Tasker. Cllr Hughes reported 
that Cllr Marcia Kidney had arranged for the purchase and engraving of a tankard for Mr Tasker. Cllr 
Marcia Kidney was thanked for her work. Mr Tasker hoped to attend a future meeting of MCC to be 
presented with the tankard. Cllr Marcia Kidney confirmed that the cost was £73 including engraving. 
Payment was already approved by MCC at the last meeting.
 76/14

To approve the following outstanding invoice for payment;

a)  Clerk’s office expenses - £18.18p. Cllr Hine proposed that this invoice be approved and paid, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.

b) Aon UK Ltd – insurance premium adjustment - £61.78. Cllr Hine proposed that payment be made, seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

 77/14
  To consider any outstanding or emergency issues before Council. 


Chair read out a letter of thanks from Jean Shepherd, Secretary, Jameston Community Association, 
for MCC’s agreement to help fund the annual building insurance.


Clerk reported that paperwork for MCC’s Annual Audit for 2013/14 had been received from 
BDO LLP. Clerk will initiate the first stages of this process, including engaging with Bevan 
Buckland, MCC’s internal auditor. Notice of Elector’s Rights will go up on notice boards on 5 May 
2014 for two weeks.


Cllr Hall reported upon a house fire in Manorbier and suggested that MCC send a good will card to 
the owner. Members were content for Cllr Hughes to action.

At this point, Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of Full Council was scheduled for Monday, 12 May 2014, at 7.00pm, at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston. The first half hour being an open meeting with Angela Burns AM. This would also be MCC’s Annual Meeting.

At this stage, Cllr Hall proposed that MCC move into confidential session, seconded by Cllr Long.
   Vote taken – all in favour. Members of the public left the meeting.
There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was closed at 9.20pm.
Manorbier Community Council
April 2014
